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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

May 6, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, May 6, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly; Thomas and Sue Ventura and Tim Stetson of VSW Paintball; and Joseph Brynes, Brenda Edwards, Lauri Perkins, and James Washington of Schoolside Apartments.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  He recognized the visitors who were attending because of the paintball issue.
Calendar Additions:
Open Space Committee meeting TBA.  
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:
The minutes of the April 1, 2008 meeting were approved with the following corrections/clarifications.  With reference to rezoning of the Chestnut St. wharf properties, Mr. Viola asked that the words “the community” be deleted from the sentence reading “Mr. Viola said he had a problem with the community attributing negative or inappropriate intent to the fact that we have not been actively advocating for the rezoning.” 

Mr. Alfree asked that further clarification be included as to how two matters got assigned to the Property Development Committee.  The first, disposition of the lot next to the Buttonwood School, was raised in the Outreach Committee report and began with a motion by Mr. Wilson to give the parcel to the Buttonwood Civic Association, which he then agreed to table until more information could be provided to the Board.  In actuality, this matter was not assigned to the Property Development Committee:  per the meeting tape no discussion of assignment occurred.
The second, rezoning of the wharf properties, was raised in the Open Space report when Mr. Wilson moved

that the City be asked to rezone parcels 20 and 21 from HR to Open Space & Recreation.  Mr. Peden assigned the issue to Property Development to research the implications of the rezoning. Mr. Wilson raised a point of order as to whether an outstanding motion could be de facto tabled in this manner.  Mr. Taylor said that a motion could be offered to the full Board to table the original motion. Mr. Gambacorta then moved to table Mr. Wilson’s motion, and this was passed by headcount, 7 -4.
Treasurer’s reports for the months of March and April, and also the April 1, 2007 – March 31, 2008 fiscal year close-out report were approved as presented.  Mr. Viola referred to the $13,600 amount spent for the metal roof replacement at the medical center, and asked why it is listed under Contingency.  This will be brought to the accountant’s attention for clarification.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Paintball Proposal

Mr. Alfree summarized the lengthy deliberations of the Committee, and noted the receipt of several communications from Schoolside Apartment residents opposing the development of a paintball site on the Basin Road parcel.  Some of the issues considered were: traffic, proximity to church and apartments, level of activity on weekends, and effect on surrounding natural areas.  It was agreed that VSW Paintball did an excellent job developing the proposal, and that such a facility would be appropriate and desirable at the right location.  However, the Committee recommends against entering into a lease for the Basin Road property as it relates to development of a paintball facility at that site.
Centerpoint/Amazon
McConnell Development is obtaining their own appraisal and we are waiting to see it prior to moving to the next step in negotiating the rent rate for the new lease term.
Dialysis Center
Terms of new lease have been agreed upon, and we are awaiting the signed documents from the tenant.
Checkered Flag Auto Sales

Per lease terms, we commissioned an appraisal and notified the tenant of their new market rent by May 1, 2008, nine months prior to the beginning of the next option period, which is 2/1/09-1/31/14.  Tenant has indicated they are satisfied with the rent schedule, so Mr. Taylor will now draw up the appropriate lease amendments.
Little League Lease
Mr. Yacucci has the final documents and will handle getting them signed.
New Castle Sailing Club
Mr. Taylor and Mr. Alfree met with Sailing Club representatives and worked through several major issues.  We are satisfied with the insurance coverage they have obtained, and Mr. Taylor is working on final language for the lease 
Family Foundation Easement
No update.
Riverbend Emergency Access

Mr. Alfree said we should henceforth refer to this as a “passageway” and not a “road.”  Due to the Riverbend project activity adjacent to and possibly encroaching on Trust property, Mr. Alfree moved to commission VanDemark & Lynch to do a survey to clearly establish exact property lines. Motion carried.
Municipal Services Projects
To move forward on developing the proposed electric substation, MSC requires a commitment that the Trust will enter into a lease for about one acre so that they can obtain financing. The precise location has not been determined; MSC will be hiring an engineering firm in June to determine the exact site.  Mr. Peden asked if MSC had communicated with Dobbinsville residents yet, and stated that we should wait until we have evidence of this prior to acting.

The second project is a proposed building enclosing the wellhead on Route 273. Mr. Viola mentioned that he had heard that two large sycamore trees in the immediate vicinity may date back to the Civil War and hoped that the improvements would be sympathetic to that.  Mr. Alfree moved to approve the MSC request dated April 15, 2008 to erect a structure at the wellhead site on Frenchtown Road, with the understanding that the Trustees have input into building and fencing design.
Hermitage
Rezoning of the Hermitage property was discussed at the City Planning Commission meeting on April 28.  There were differing opinions as to whether to part of the burned-out building could be saved.  The owner and her associates and potential buyers want to rezone the parcel to higher density residential for development of 15 townhouses.  This would necessitate widening and improvement of the access driveway, which is owned by the Trust.  Mr. Taylor said that this is another example of the vague nature of what qualifies as a street in New Castle, and would require clarification.
Ferry Cut-off Development Proposals
No contact from either Diamond State Management (Walgreen’s) or Emory Hill (senior housing).
Rezoning of Parcels 20 & 21
No motion at this time; Mr. Taylor will be researching conservation easements with respect to this.

Farmers Market
Richard Stat forwarded a letter and diagrams requesting approval of a Verizon sign on the front of BJ’s.  Mr. Alfree passed around the materials and then moved to approve the request to install the Verizon sign per Mr. Stat’s email of April 28 and the attached letter and specifications from BJ's Wholesale Club dated November 2, 2007.  Motion carried.

Mr. Alfree then stated that he would be requesting an Executive Session to discuss matters of real estate and litigation. He then moved, per the Committee’s earlier recommendation, that the Trust not proceed with lease negotiations for a paintball course on the Basin Road property.  Motion carried unanimously.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
Mr. Yacucci said that he was contacted by Tom Campbell of the Little League.  They wish to pave 25 feet of the existing gravel road entering the fields from Route 273.  It is currently rough and has many potholes and during the season a drop-off develops where cars turn in.  Pearce and Moretto will donate this work (worth about $4,500) in exchange for a banner on the dugout.  He then moved that the Trust approve the paving as described, to be done gratis by Pearce and Moretto in exchange for a sign to be put on the dugout.  Motion passed.  
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

The Committee recommends that blacktop at the southwest corner of 14th and Washington Streets be removed and the area graded and seeded.  The Committee met with the Good Will Fire Company regarding the proposed addition and improvements.  It was decided that as owners the Trustees will spearhead this project; the next step is to select an architect.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Alfree reporting for Mr. Gambacorta.
Mr. Alfree noted receipt of a report that the Committee had requested from PNC Bank regarding a summary of investment portfolio performance over time.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

The Library Capital Campaign Committee has been to Dover twice recently, for Library Day at the General Assembly and also for the Secretary of State’s budget hearing.  Several grant applications are pending with private foundations, and funding is currently included the State Bond Bill.  It is important to demonstrate to all that the project is on track and ready and able to use any funds granted.  As such, he thanked the Board on behalf of the Capital Campaign Committee for the major pledge made at the April meeting.

OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
Ms. Fiske attended a meeting of Immanuel Church representatives and the City Council regarding preservation of the open lands owned by the Church.  The group agreed to approach the State to ask for purchase of conservation easements on the Glebe lands.  Ms. Fiske will advise when a meeting is set, and said all Trustees are welcome to participate. 

BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

No report.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

No report other than what was already discussed under Property Maintenance.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No report.
Mr. Wilson asked the President to poll the Board for someone who would be interested in joining the Election Committee.  Mr. Viola volunteered. 
OTHER COMMITTEES - No report.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Thank you letters were received from St. Anthony’s Celebration Committee and the Sailing Club for recent donations. 
· Wilmington University sent a letter stating that they are adopting a highway (Frenchtown Road) and would like donations for supplies. To Outreach Committee.  
· Councilperson Churchill sent a communication regarding Mr. Coates of East Second Street and his offer to plant trees behind the garages on the west side (on Trust property).  The Tree Commission has an opportunity to apply for a grant for the trees; Coates would provide the labor.  They want permission to do this on Trust land.  To Outreach.
· A parade and assembly permit request was received for the annual Wharf Dance.  To Outreach.
· Thank you letter received from Library Capital Campaign.

· New Castle Historical Society sent a letter requesting sponsorship gift to benefit its annual garden party on June 12.
· Simon Watts of 60 W. 3rd Street sent materials requesting acquisition of a wedge of Trust property immediately adjacent to his site.  To Property Development.
· Mr. Viola said that the Friends of the Bellanca Air Hangar will hold their Annual Meeting and an Open House on June 7.  All are welcome.

· Library Capital Campaign Committee has offered Trust the possibility of a naming opportunity, in acknowledgement of our contribution.  He asked for ideas, and also suggested a bronze plaque outlining the history of libraries in New Castle and the Trust’s involvement therein.
Mr. Alfree then moved that the Board adjourn and convene in Executive Session to discuss a matter of real estate and litigation.  Motion approved.

Upon reconvening, there being no further business, the regular meeting was adjourned at 8:38 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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